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I. OFFICERS
For the period covered by this report, on July 12, 2007, the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) was installed by the Permanent Council.  In accordance with Article 28 of its Rules of Procedure, the Permanent Council elected as Chair of the Committee Ambassador Camilo Alfonso Ospina, Permanent Representative of Colombia.
At its first meeting, held on July 31, 2007, the Committee elected as Vice Chairs Ambassador J. Robert Manzanares, Alternate Representative of the United States, and Mr. Frank M. Clarke, Alternate Representative of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines.
II.
ASSIGNMENT OF TOPICS – WORK PLAN

The Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP), a permanent committee of the Permanent Council, has the following functions, established in Article 19 of the latter’s Rules of Procedure:  (1) To recommend to the Permanent Council any programs within the Council's purview that may serve the General Secretariat as a basis for preparing the proposed program-budget of the Organization, as stipulated in Article 112.c of the Charter; (2)To examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent; (3) To study any other subjects the Permanent Council may entrust to it in relation to the programs, budget, administration, and financial aspects of the operations of the General Secretariat; and (4) To consider any annual evaluation reports submitted by the secretary general to the Permanent Council in compliance with the provisions of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat and, on that basis, to evaluate the overall effectiveness of the Organization's programs, projects, and activities.  Furthermore, to make any recommendations it deems appropriate and submit them to the Permanent Council for consideration and subsequent referral to the Preparatory Committee, so that they may be considered by the General Assembly in conjunction with the proposed program-budget.

For the fulfillment of the above-mentioned responsibilities, on July 12, 2007, the Permanent Council assigned to the CAAP consideration of the following four resolutions, adopted by the General Assembly at its thirty-seventh regular session: AG/RES. 2259 (XXXVII-O/07); AG/RES. 2323 (XXXVII-O/07); AG/RES. 2329 (XXXVII-O/07); and AG/RES. 2353 (XXXVII-O/07).  Special reference is made to the mandates regarding the holding of two special sessions of the General Assembly, approval of the financing of the program-budget for 2008, and the adoption of a methodology for determining the quotas of the member states in the future.
III.
PROCEEDINGS
The Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP), under the chairmanship of Ambassador Camilo Alfonso Ospina, Permanent Representative of Colombia, and the vice chairmanship of Ambassador J. Robert Manzanares, Alternate Representative of the United States, and Mr. Frank M. Clarke, Alternate Representative of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, held 11 formal meetings and numerous informal meetings.

The adoption of decisions on complex matters assigned to the Committee and the implementation of the general work plan adopted required careful consideration, lengthy deliberations, and prudent use of the time and resources available to the Committee.
On July 31, 2007, the Committee adopted its work plan for the 2007-2008 period, and, at that meeting, considered the matters contained in said work plan.  In beginning its work, the Committee, while not unaware of the importance of fulfilling all mandates assigned to it within the established periods, attached priority to the search for a viable solution to financing the program-budget for 2008 and developing a methodology to determine the member state quotas in the future.

The Commission considered the options for financing the program-budget and recommended to the Permanent Council that it convene the thirty-third special session, which was held on October 3, 2007.  Based on the work carried out by the Committee, the General Assembly adopted resolution AG/RES. 1 (XXXIII-E/07), which establishes the quotas for the Regular Fund with which the member states will finance the program-budget of the Organization for 2008, as well as the scale and percentage assessments for each member state.
The General Assembly also determined the financing of the program-budget of the Regular Fund for 2008, from the quotas that member states would contribute to the Regular Fund (US$76,107.000), supplemented by pledges by member states that, despite a reduction in their percentage contributions, had decided not to reduce the nominal amount of the quotas set for 2006 (US$1,340,900); a contribution of US$780,400 from the Special Multilateral Fund of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (FEMCIDI) to the Regular Fund for technical supervision and administrative support; recovery of indirect costs from trust and specific funds (US$2,500,000); other income (US$1,419,600), including, inter alia, interest, rental income, and reimbursements; US$2,676,100 from Reserve Subfund resources; and unobligated funds of the program-budget for 2007, not to exceed US$2,676,100. 

The Committee continued with the tasks assigned to its Group of Experts which, under the chairmanship of Ambassador Manuel María Cáceres, Permanent Representative of Paraguay, had considered a methodology to determine the new scale of quotas for the member states for 2009 and subsequent years.  The Working Group completed its tasks and, based on the CAAP’s recommendation, the Permanent Council convened the thirty-fourth special session of the General Assembly, held on November 13, 2007.
On that occasion, the General Assembly adopted the recommendations of the Group of Experts regarding a methodology for the calculation of the scale of quotas of the Organization of American States, the details of which are contained in document GTT/MEC/doc.5/07 rev. 1, a methodology utilizing criteria defined by the OAS based on the United Nations methodology, adapted to OAS circumstances.


The General Assembly also resolved that, as mandated by resolution AG/RES. 2353 (XXXVII-O/07), the assessment percentage scale defined in the above-mentioned document would be effective for the member states for 2009-2011.  Thereafter, and using the same methodology, the assessments would be updated every three years. The next scheduled adjustment in the percentage assessment scale would be effective for the period 2012-2014, based on the latest data updates available in 2011, and so on.
The Committee gave in-depth consideration to numerous reports, presented by the Secretariat individually or in the quarterly management reports, on the activities of the Offices of the General Secretariat in the member states and their work plans for 2008, the funds raised by the General Secretariat areas, evaluation of and follow-up to the results of cooperation activities, as well as matters related to the costs of conferences and meetings, the transformation and modernization of the Secretariat for Administration and Finance, the status of implementation of the recommendations of the Board of External Auditors, and the annual report of the Office of the Inspector General.

The Committee took particular note of reports on the following management aspects of the Secretariat of the Organization:  the organization’s personnel policy and its sustainability; the geographic representation and gender distribution of the staff; a building and fixed asset improvement plan, whose review and consideration is to continue in coming months; a report on the conclusions of the study on policies related to positions of trust and such changes as may be necessary to the General Standards; and a report on official visits made in fulfillment of mandates adopted by the member states.
Based on the information reviewed, one of the initiatives implemented was to reduce the number of individual reports on different management aspects and to include in a single volume relevant information on these aspects, the quarterly management report. 

In November 2007, the Committee began consideration of draft Regulations for the Operations of the Oliver Jackman Voluntary Capital Fund to Finance the Inter-American Human Rights System.  In December 2007, a final version of the Regulations was recommended to the Permanent Council, which adopted them by resolution CP/RES. 924 (1623/07).

On October 30, 2007, the Committee received the first report of the Secretariat on the implementation of an indirect cost recovery policy, established by resolution AG/RES. 2302 (XXXVII-O/07) and, in December 2007, in response to a request by the delegations of Bolivia, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Nicaragua, Panama, and Peru, considered the humanitarian nature of the programs of the OAS Office of Humanitarian Mine Action and the possibility of excepting said programs from the charge for recovery of its management costs.  The Committee will continue reviewing the implementation of this policy in the coming months.
In addressing another of its responsibilities, the Committee considered and allocated financing from Subprogram 21C resources for numerous meetings, including in the “unprogrammed meetings” category, for both 2007 and the elapsed months of 2008.  As of May 2008, approximately 90% of the resources of said subprogram had been allocated to events whose holding was planned for both OAS headquarters and away from it.
A special cause for concern among delegations was the situation of the program-budget of the Organization for 2009 and, at the meeting of the CAAP of November 15, 2007, the member states began initial deliberations on the matter to provide the Secretariat with basic elements to be used in preparing the aforementioned proposal.
The Committee held several informal meetings on the matter in November and December 2007, and January 2008, the time of installation of the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters of the Preparatory Committee of the General Assembly at its thirty-eighth regular session.  Said subcommittee continued consideration of the matter and the proposal presented by the Secretary General.  Considerations focused on two aspects thereof:  the proposed ceiling for the program-budget for 2009 and its corresponding financing.  The report on the conclusions is contained in document AG/CP/Sub.AAP-353/08. 
When the General Assembly has taken the corresponding decisions regarding the program-budget for 2009 and assigned new responsibilities to the CAAP, a work plan must be defined for the 2008/2009 period which, inter alia, should include consideration of the following matters:
· Report of the Department of Conferences and Meetings on interpretation and translation services for OAS conferences and meetings
· Consideration of the proposal of the Department of Conferences and Meetings of the General Secretariat to update the costs of conferences and meetings 
· Consideration of an external resource mobilization plan
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